LEARNING DISABILITY NEWSLETTER

30th June 2009

In the March newsletter I informed you about the new 3 year strategy to support people with a learning disability called “Valuing People Now”, 2009, particularly making reference to Chapter 3 “Having a Life”. 

I have based this year’s annual learning disability report on each of the 10 recommendations of good practice within that chapter. If you remember these were recommendations from Sir Jonathan Michael following an independent inquiry into acute health care provision for people with a learning disability.

The report has been discussed at Trust Executive, Trust Board and the Clinical Governance Committee and now it has been approved I have sent it out to all areas and link staff across the organisation. I have asked that a copy of the report is kept in your ward/department resource file. 

I have also given out to Nurse Director colleagues 5 documents which form part of the Valuing People Now Pack from Government. This includes the Valuing People Now document, the Making the Difference document and 2 easy read versions of those documents and an overall summary. Again, I have asked if these can be kept in each ward/department resource file. 
If you need further help or clarification with regard to implementing any of the 10 recommendations, please do not hesitate to contact me. I am happy to visit your area or provide an overview of what is happening with regard to learning disabilities.
Recently, I also sent out a document called “Working Together: Easy steps to improving how people with a learning disability are supported when in hospital” which defined recommendations of good practice and is a good reference source. The website for this document is http://www.csr2.cswebsites.org/Libraries/Local/778/Docs/Find%20Out%20More/WorkingTogether.pdf.

In the last newsletter, I attached basic guidance in the provision of care for people with a learning disability written by Julie Ninkovic in Acute Medicine. In this newsletter, I attach an updated copy of the guidance so can Ward Sisters/Charge Nurses who are reading this report please remove the outdated written briefing paper and replace it with the guidance attached to this newsletter.

If you go on to the Trust Intranet you will find nursing care guidelines in support of the care of a person with a learning disability. These guidelines have been reviewed and updated in the last month and for the following year. I enclosed the updated contents page for your information. 
One of the recommendations from Sir Jonathan Michael is that all staff receive training in basic awareness when caring for a person with a learning disability and at a least a third of staff each year should receive this training. 
I know I keep reminding you each quarter, but it is important that your staff complete the e-learning training package. It does include visual, hearing and mobility impairment as well as basic awareness with mental health and caring for carers. Normally, this sort of training would take you away from your working area for several days – this will take four hours and is broken down into half hour modules.

Within the hearing section it demonstrates how to look after a patient’s hearing aid and how to use the loop system, which would support any patient who has a hearing loss.

One of the areas I have been involved in recently is in the transition of care from young person to adult services. Now that Phil Scott is in post as our lead for the Trust in caring for children and young people, we have a new steering group which Phil chairs. We have been developing transitional care guidelines and are developing additional processes to support the transition of care. The needs of people with a learning disability have been included in these developments.

Can I also encourage you to keep reading the information Jo Evans sends out with regard to patient information. Jo does provide examples of easy read versions of patient information. Please continue to keep updated with regard to what is available in easy read format and develop your own local information in easy read format if possible. The use of pictures and photographs has proved to be very successful and the feedback I receive from patients is that it has helped them to understand what is happening to them whilst in our care and provides them with information so they can have a choice.
I have mentioned in the past that the Trust may be visited at some time in the future by the Healthcare Commission, now the Care Quality Commission, or a scrutiny team. Chesterfield Hospital has received such a visit from a scrutiny team, which included their local councillors. As part of their visit, they followed audit trails of care and visited our Trust to check out if the audit trail and the care the patient received was satisfactory. This was a one off meeting for our Trust but it was a very interesting meeting and it did give an insight into the type of issues they may ask and focus on if we had our own internal visit. 

Some of the areas they were interested in were the general assessment and planning of care, particularly around admission and discharge and the information we provide to patients with informed consent about their care and discharge arrangements. They were very interested how we include carers in the planning of care and how we supported their needs. They looked at patient information, staff training and the meetings we have in support of people with a learning disability and were very interested with regard to our Learning Disability Steering Group and general learning disability focus groups across the Trust. 

We provided them with a lot of information, some of which they took away. The Trust received a written acknowledgement of the good work we are achieving across the Trust and thanked us for the information we shared.
This week, myself, Phil Scott and Debbie Fletcher from the PALS department met with two mums who each have a son. One of the sons has Aspergers Syndrome and the other son has Autistic Spectrum Disorder.  This was following one of the mums raising concerns about the care she had received whilst in our Trust. She didn’t want to make a formal complaint but did want to see through how we could manage those issues of concern, just to make it better for young people coming through with Aspergers Syndrome or Autistic Spectrum Disorder into our adult service.
Listening to their concerns, I will now be taking some of those issues back to a city meeting, of which I am a member of the group, to look at ways of how we can work together across the services to support young people with Aspergers Syndrome or Autistic Spectrum Disorder in the transition of care.
As a Trust, we also need to consider how we can raise the profile of the needs of these young people in their transition and in the care we provide to them. We, as a Trust, need to consider the needs of our staff in raising their awareness with regard to Aspergers Syndrome and Autistic Spectrum Disorder.

The National Audit Office has just produced a report on Supporting People with Autism through adulthood 2009. You can find the document on the following website http://www.nao.org.uk/publications/0809/autism.aspx. 

I will keep you all briefed of the developments in my next newsletter. If you require any further clarification within this newsletter, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Rose Bollands

Nurse Director

Head & Neck Group

